
MEETING NOTICE & AGENDA
Please be advised that the River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization (R2CTPO) 

BICYCLE AND PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE (BPAC) will be meeting on: 

DATE: Wednesday, August 9, 2017 

TIME: 3:00 PM  

PLACE:  River to Sea TPO 
2570 W. International Speedway Blvd., 
Suite 100 (Conference Room) 
Daytona Beach, Florida  32114-8145  

******************************************************************************  
Mr. Bob Storke, Chairperson 

AGENDA 

I. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL/DETERMINATION OF QUORUM/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

II. PUBLIC COMMENT/PARTICIPATION (Length of time at the discretion of the Chairperson)

III. ACTION ITEMS

A. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF JUNE 14, 2017 BPAC MEETING MINUTES
(Contact: Debbie Stewart) (Enclosure, pages 4-18)

B. CONFIRMATION OF TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (TIP) AND 
BPAC PROJECT REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE MEMBERS (Contact: Stephan 
Harris)(Enclosure, page 19)

IV. PRESENTATIONS & DISCUSSION ITEMS

A. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE ST. JOHNS RIVER TO SEA LOOP FALL
SUMMIT (Contact: Pamela Blankenship) (Enclosure,  pages 20-21) 
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IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS (continued)

B. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE DRAFT 2017 RIVER TO SEA TPO
CRASH ANALYSIS REPORT (Contact: Aarti Sharma) (Enclosure, page 22)

C. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF IMPLEMENTING TRANSPORTATION
PERFORMANCE MEASURES AND DEVELOPING TARGETS FOR THE RIVER TO SEA
TPO (Contact: Lois Bollenback) (Enclosure, pages 23-24)

D. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE TPO’S ANNUAL CALL FOR PROJECTS
AND PROJECT PRIORITY RANKING PROCESS (Contact: Lois Bollenback)
(Enclosure, page 25)

E. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF FUNDING AND PROJECTS TO BE
PROGRAMMED IN FY 2017/18 (Contact: Stephan Harris) (Enclosure, page 26)

F. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE FLAGLER COUNTY FIXED ROUTE
TRANSIT OPERATION PLAN (Contact: Vince Wang) (Enclosure, page 27-38)

V. STAFF COMMENTS (Enclosure, page 39)

→ Consultant Selection for Bicycle/Pedestrian Feasibility Studies
→ New TPO staff member
→ Update on the status of the US 17/SR 15 Shared Use Path

VI. INFORMATION ITEMS (Enclosure, pages 39-44)

→ BPAC Attendance Record
→ St. Johns River to Sea Loop Trail Stakeholder Meeting
→ TPO Board Meeting Report
→ TPO Outreach & Activities (June 2017)

VII. BPAC MEMBER COMMENTS (Enclosure, page 39)

VIII. ADJOURNMENT (Enclosure, page 39)

***The next meeting of the BPAC will be on Wednesday, September 13, 2017*** 
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NOTE:  Individuals covered by the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 in need of accommodations for this 
public meeting should contact the River to Sea TPO office, 2570 W. International Speedway Blvd., Suite 100, 
Daytona Beach, Florida 32114-8145; (386) 226-0422, extension 20416, at least five (5) working days prior to the 
meeting date. 

NOTE: If any person decides to appeal a decision made by the board with respect to any matter considered at 
such meeting or hearing, he/she will need a record of the proceedings including all testimony and evidence upon 
which the appeal is to be based.  To that end, such person will want to ensure that a verbatim record of the 
proceedings is made. 

NOTE: The River to Sea TPO does not discriminate in any of its programs or services.  To learn more about our 
commitment to nondiscrimination and diversity, visit our Title VI page at www.R2CTPO.org or contact our Title 
VI/Nondiscrimination Coordinator, Pamela Blankenship, at 386-226-0422, extension 20416, or 
pblankenship@r2ctpo.org.  
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SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

AUGUST 9, 2017 

III. ACTION ITEMS

A. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF JUNE 14, 2017 BPAC MEETING MINUTES

BACKGROUND INFORMATION:

Minutes are prepared for each meeting and must be approved by the BPAC.  The June
14, 2017 BPAC meeting minutes are provided with this agenda packet for your review.

ACTION REQUESTED: 

MOTION TO APPROVE THE JUNE 14, 2017 BPAC MEETING MINUTES 
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Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) 
Meeting Minutes 

June 14, 2017 

Members Present: Representing: 
Doug Hall Daytona Beach 
Michelle Grenham  Edgewater  
Paul Eik  Flagler Beach 
Larry Coletti  Flagler County, Alternate 
Gilles Blais  Holly Hill 
Nic Mostert New Smyrna Beach 
Bob Storke Orange City 
Gayle Belin Ormond Beach 
Danielle Anderson  Palm Coast 
Joe Villanella  Ponce Inlet 
Colleen Nicoulin, Vice Chairperson Port Orange 
Jason Aufdenberg  Volusia County, At Large, Alternate 
Patrick McCallister  Volusia County, District 1 
Alice Haldeman  Volusia County, District 3 
Nancy Burgess-Hall  Volusia County, District 2 

Non-Voting Technical Appointees Present: Representing: 
Wendy Hickey    Flagler County 
Gwen Perney   Port Orange 
Christy Gillis   South Daytona 
Terri Bergeron  Volusia County 
John Cotton   Votran 
Gene Ferguson   FDOT 

Members/Technical Appointees Absent: Representing: 
John Schmitz   Daytona Beach Shores 
Jeff Hodge  DeBary 
Ted Wendler    DeLand 
Scott Leisen   Deltona 
Dustin Savage, Chairperson  Flagler County 
Heidi Petito/Bob Owens  Flagler County Transit 
Rob Brinson   Volusia County School Board 

Others Present:  Representing: 
Debbie Stewart  TPO Staff 
Stephan Harris  TPO Staff 
Robert Keeth  TPO Staff 
Pamela Blankenship TPO Staff 
Karl Soderholm  ETM 
Beth Lemke Planning Solutions of Daytona Beach 
Courtney Reynolds ReThink Your Commute 
Cynthia Brown  ReThink Your Commute 
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I. Call to Order / Roll Call / Determination of Quorum / Pledge of Allegiance

The meeting of the River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization (TPO) Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory
Committee (BPAC) was called to order at 3:03 p.m. by Vice Chairperson Nicoulin. The roll was called and
it was determined that a quorum was present.

II. Public Comment/Participation

There were no press/citizen comments.

III. Action Items

A. Review and Approval of May 10, 2017 BPAC Meeting Minutes

Ms. Bergeron stated Ms. Melissa Winsett, Volusia County Traffic Engineering, requested on page 13,
the sixth paragraph, be changed from “doing” to “reviewing” and add to the last sentence “to build
road improvements.”

Mr. Aufdenberg commented that his name was misspelled in several places and asked that it be
corrected.

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Storke to approve the May 10, 2017 BPAC meeting minutes
as amended. The motion was seconded by Mr. Mostert and was carried unanimously. 

B. Nomination and Election of BPAC Chair for FY 2017/18

Mr. Harris stated that the BPAC by-laws call for an election of a chair for the upcoming term by the
majority of the voting members.  The chair can serve no more than two consecutive terms.  The
current chair, Mr. Dustin Savage, was elected on June 10, 2015 and is completing his second term.
He is not eligible for re-election.  He opened the floor for nominations.

Mr. Eik nominated Vice Chairperson Nicoulin for the position of chair.

Mr. Storke seconded the motion.

Vice Chair Nicoulin respectively declined the nomination.

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Mostert to nominate Mr. Storke as Chair for FY 2017/18.
Mr. Villanella seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously. 

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Mostert to elect Mr. Storke as Chair for FY 2017/18.    The 
motion was seconded by Mr. Coletti and was carried unanimously. 

C. Nomination and Election of BPAC Vice Chair for FY 2017/18

Mr. Harris stated the BPAC by-laws call for an election for the vice chair for the upcoming term by a
majority of the voting members.  The current vice chair, Ms. Colleen Nicoulin, was elected on June 8,
2016 and has served one term.  She is eligible for re-election if she chooses.
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Vice Chair Nicoulin replied she has to decline any nomination. 

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Mostert to nominate Mr. Eik as Vice Chair for FY 2017/18. 
The motion was seconded by Mr. Coletti and was carried unanimously. 

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Mostert to elect Mr. Eik as Vice Chair for FY 2017/18. The 
motion was seconded by Mr. Coletti and was carried unanimously. 

D. Review and Recommend Approval of the Draft List of Prioritized Bicycle/Pedestrian and B/P Local
Initiatives Projects

Mr. Harris stated the the unmarked version of the draft List of Prioritized Bicycle/Pedestrian Projects
is in the agenda packet.  There have been a few changes since last month.  One of the changes
includes the West French Avenue sidewalk.  That project is now both a sidewalk and a bike lane.  It
was originally in Tier A.  The last draft it was in both Tier A and Tier B.  It has been removed from Tier
B and is just in Tier A.  It revised to reflect both the sidewalk and bike lane and is on page 18 of the
agenda packet.  Another change is on Tier B on page 21, the East International Speedway Boulevard
(ISB) Beachside Corridor Improvement project.  The project type has been changed from a sidewalk
project to a Complete Streets project.  There also is a change on Tier C, page 23 of the agenda,
project #8 the Sugar Mill Drive Trail project.  It has been removed by request of the sponsor, New
Smyrna Beach.  That project has already been studied in a previous feasibility study a few years ago.
The remainder of the priority list is the same as the draft that was presented last month.

Mr. Mostert asked what the reason was for the change to the East ISB project; if it was to broaden
the project.

Mr. Harris replied the project is more than just new sidewalks; it involves traffic calming measures,
such as roundabouts.  It involves signage treatments and a bike lane on a portion of the project
corridor.  It is a very comprehensive project and will increase mobility for all users; the bicyclists,
pedestrians and cars.  That is what a complete street project does and the project sponsor felt
describing the project as a complete street is more accurate.

Ms. Burgess-Hall asked if the design has been completed for this project and stated she has not
heard any feedback from the public hearings.

Mr. Harris replied no, not to his knowledge.  A consultant for the city of Daytona Beach, Ms. Beth
Lemke, is here and he asked her to shed some light on the project.

Ms. Lemke stated the design has not been completed.  A study was done recently by FDOT where
three alternatives were presented.  The analysis is still being finalized and an alternative has not
been selected yet.  The next step is to select one of the three alternatives.

Ms. Burgess-Hall asked if the city was still taking any public input.

Ms. Lemke replied a citizen can always provide input; it is a public project, whether the city does it
or FDOT does it.

Ms. Burgess-Hall stated there were questions that had been brought up and there never was a
response.
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  Mr. Eik commented that he appreciated the information received and suggested when a change 
like this occurs, it would be an appropriate use of the “Comment” column.  He realizes things 
change at the last minute and would like to see the “Comment” section used. 

 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Storke to recommend approval of the Draft List of 

Prioritized Bicycle/Pedestrian and B/P Local Initiatives Projects.  The motion was 
seconded by Mr. Blais and was carried unanimously. 

 
E. Review and Recommend Approval of the Draft List of Shared Use Non-Motorized (SUN) Trail 

Projects 
 

Mr. Harris stated this is a list of SUN Trail projects that are in the TPO planning area and are in 
FDOT’s Work Program for some phase; either design, construction or a study.  It is separate from the 
other List of Priority Projects because it is not a prioritized list.  It is not prioritized by the TPO and 
did not go through the priority process.  The TPO wants it included because it has some value.  There 
are some projects that are on List of Prioritized Bicycle/Pedestrian that are SUN Trail funded.  As a 
general rule, when those projects are submitted to the TPO by a given city, such as Daytona Beach, 
the project will almost always have limits that will begin and end within the city.  SUN Trail is 
regional and goes beyond city and county boundaries.  A portion of a SUN Trail project may be on 
the TPO List of Prioritized Projects and it may be on the SUN Trail list with different limits because 
the SUN Trail list will go beyond the city or county boundaries.   By having this SUN Trail list, it gives 
us an idea of where a SUN Trail project starts and stops.  There is one project that is stricken from 
the list; the Dale Avenue to 10th Street Trail.  There was a groundbreaking held earlier today for this 
project.  This will be the first SUN Trail funded trail project to be constructed and for that reason it is 
stricken from the list.  All of these projects are either in Volusia or Flagler counties, and in the case 
of the Coast to Coast Connector Trail, straddles Volusia and Seminole counties.   
 
Mr. Eik commented it is a great idea and he can see where it would lead to having projects with less 
gaps.  He asked if a city such as Daytona Beach submits a project and commits to the 10% match but 
the project also appears on the SUN Trail list because it extends past the city’s boundaries, if the 
match is exempt or if someone else would be responsible for the match for the portion outside the 
city’s limits. 
 
Mr. Harris replied the local match is a TPO policy.  If a project is funded with funds through the TPO, 
the project would be subject to that match.  SUN Trail funds are not subject to that match.  
Generally, a project would be funded with federal funds through the TPO or with state or SUN Trail 
funds where there is no local match.  The TPO asked some of the project sponsors that have projects 
that were first funded with federal funds through the TPO and later funded with state funds, if they 
wanted to keep their projects on the TPO priority list to pursue federal funds for any phase.  In some 
cases, the answer was no and in some it was yes.  Even though a project may be funded with SUN 
Trail funds, SUN Trail just covers the design, construction and the trail itself, not the amenities such 
as benches or water fountains.  In some cases, the project sponsors wanted to keep their project on 
the TPO priority list to keep the option of receiving federal funds to be used for amenities and they 
would be subject to the 10%. 
 
Mr. Aufdenberg asked what “none” meant in the “Needed Phases” column. 
 
Mr. Harris replied it means that construction is completely funded and there are no additional 
phases to be funded.  If it was in design, the construction would still need to be funded. 
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  Mr. Aufdenberg asked about projects going on in the TPO planning area that the TPO does not fund, 
such as the bike lanes on Granada Boulevard between Clyde Morris Boulevard and Williamson or 
the buffered bike lanes on Beville Road.  He stated he did not know they were there until he 
discovered them.  He feels the BPAC should know about these things to thank and encourage FDOT 
and give them feedback.  He suggested a list be provided of bicycle/pedestrian projects that are not 
funded by the TPO and reviewed by the BPAC. 

 
Mr. Harris replied even if those projects do not come through the BPAC, they will show up in the 
Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).  Generally, paved shoulder projects are submitted as 
Traffic Ops/Safety projects because a shoulder is part of the roadway and are reviewed by the TIP 
Subcommittee.  TPO staff will make every effort to bring those projects to the BPAC for review.  
 
Mr. Aufdenberg commented that more shoulders should have the bike symbol.   

 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Eik to approve the Draft List of Shared Use Non-Motorized 

(SUN) Trail Projects.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Grenham and was carried 
unanimously. 

 
F. Review and Recommend Approval of Resolution 2017-## Adopting the Flagler County Bicycle and 

Pedestrian School Safety Review Studies Report 
 

Mr. Harris stated the draft studies are on the TPO website for review.  An earlier draft was on the 
website for review but late last week the TPO was informed by the city of Palm Coast that they 
wanted some additional changes made to the draft report.  He and Ms. Bollenback met with the city 
and the TPO consultant and were able to address the city’s concerns.  The TPO consultant, Kittleson 
& Associates, has amended the earlier draft reports.  The meeting took place on Monday, Kittleson 
revised the reports yesterday, and it was put on the website today.  He showed the report and 
pointed out the changes and stated each report has the same format.  There is an executive 
summary, an assessment report that documents existing conditions, and an implementation report 
that sets out the recommendations for each school.  All but one of the schools are in Palm Coast.  
The initial recommendation was for a sidewalk feasibility study in some locations where there are 
incomplete or no sidewalks.  That has been changed to recommend a pedestrian accommodation 
feasibility study.  The idea is to improve conditions for pedestrians and do that without requiring a 
sidewalk to be built.  Palm Coast is an area where the roads without sidewalks have open drainage 
system and to put sidewalks in would require extensive and costly storm water modifications.  The 
city recognizes that it may be desirable to have sidewalks along roads that do not have them but it 
may not be practical from a financial standpoint.  From a safety standpoint, it may be beneficial but 
the cost benefit may not lean to putting in a sidewalk.  It is clear that improvement is needed where 
there are incomplete or nonexistent sidewalks but the TPO wants to give the city an option for 
improvement that may not be a sidewalk itself.  One option is an advisory shoulder.  This is a new 
concept that the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) came out with recently.  It is a 4-6 foot 
area that is delineated on an existing roadway that allows cars and pedestrians to share the 
roadway.  It is not recommended for streets with speed limits of over 30 miles per hour.  It could be 
useful on lower speed roads in certain circumstances and those circumstances are recommended in 
the report.  That is the change shown on the website.  Since all of the schools except Bunnell 
Elementary are in Palm Coast, the revision was made to all reports but Bunnell Elementary School. 
 
Mr. McCallister asked how close to the schools these advisory shoulders would be.  Unless a 
barricade is put up, there will be parents thinking it is a school drop off zone.  Add that to being in a 
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hurry and cell phone use, and there could be a potential danger zone for students being hit if these 
advisory shoulders are too close to the school. 
 
Mr. Harris replied the advisory shoulders would not be on school grounds but within the two-mile 
radius of the school as that was the study area. 
 
Mr. McCallister stated that there is a percentage of parents that think if they can see the school, it is 
close enough for dropping off students; within 100-300 feet from the school.  If these advisory 
shoulders are too close to the schools without some sort of barricade, students could get hit. 
 
Mr. Harris replied that this concept does not call for a physical barrier. 
 
Mr. Ferguson stated there are a variety of approaches; there are plastic pipes with reflectors that 
could be used.  It is not a barrier but a visual awareness to stay away from this area. 
 
Mr. McCallister replied that was exactly what he is referring to.  Miami is installing flexible barriers 
along bike lanes that cars can go over without damage but will know if they hit one.  If the advisory 
shoulders are in eyesight of the school, he recommends something like that; something that a car 
cannot easily get into without hitting something. 
 
Ms. Anderson asked if the advisory shoulders would be installed in the residential areas because 
those roads are narrow. 
 
Mr. Harris replied yes, those are the areas looked at.  If there is a two-lane road and an advisory 
shoulder is installed, it would make it a one-lane road for vehicles.  The shoulder would be the area 
for pedestrians.  Students would walk in the street and cars would move to the middle of the street 
straddling the center line. 
 
Ms. Anderson asked if it would operate on the premise that one car has to stop so the other can go. 
 
Mr. Harris replied yes, this is a new concept and he does not know where it has been tested. 
 
Vice Chairperson Nicoulin stated the recommendation is for a feasibility study to look at it, not 
actually construct it.  In her neighborhood, people walk in the road and cars go around them.  She 
thinks this is not providing a lane just for pedestrians but a more visible area to let motorists know 
that there could be a pedestrian there.  She agrees with Mr. McCallister that the advisory shoulders 
should not be located close to a school.  It would be on streets with speed limits below 30 mph, and 
is not a recommendation to construct. 
 
Mr. Harris replied correct; this is a high-level planning study and it is not within the scope of the 
study to determine the feasibility, constructability and cost of most capital improvements like 
sidewalks.  If a sidewalk is recommended, the TPO would recommend a study that would go to that 
level of engineering detail to look at the obstacles, the right-of-way, the storm water impacts, the 
terrain and a solid cost estimate.   
 
Mr. Ferguson asked if the advisory shoulders have been done anywhere in the United States or 
Europe yet. 
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Mr. Harris replied not to his knowledge.  This does represents an option that the city of Palm Coast 
could pursue. 
 
Mr. Blais asked if the new school in Pierson had been looked at for this. 
 
Mr. Harris replied a feasibility study for Pierson has been completed and is in the Work Program. 
 
Mr. Eik commented that the presentation was clear it was referring to neighborhood roads and 
feeder roads that come out onto Belle Terre Parkway.  This idea would not be used in where the 
school drop-off areas are located because those are on Belle Terre Parkway.  He would like a portion 
of the feasibility study to go toward education of the general public because this has never been 
done before.  The speed limit on Belle Terre Parkway would prevent this being done there. 
 
Mr. Harris replied correct, it could not be done on Belle Terre Parkway. 
 
Vice Chair Nicoulin stated there should be an education component to let drivers know what the 
stripe on the side of the road means. 
 
Mr. Harris agreed. 
 
Mr. Mostert stated there are seven laws of learning; one of which is the law of primacy.  It is much 
easier to learn something one way the first time and very difficult to unlearn it.  By asking the public 
to relearn and cross the white line, he can see a head-on collision happening. 
 
Mr. Eik stated most of the roads being discussed do not have a center line.  Most of the people that 
live in the area are aware that there are pedestrians and bicyclists on the edge of the road.  The 
tendency is to watch more carefully because the roads are not divided. 
 
Mr. Blais asked what the right-of-way was on those roads. 
 
Mr. Eik replied there is the road, a small strip of grass and a drainage ditch. 
 
Mr. Coletti stated he lives, walks and bikes on these roads and people are aware of pedestrians.  
There are swales on the edge of the road and in many places a steep grade.  In areas where there 
are not many homes, the area is not well taken care of.  If the people can be educated in what this 
means it might work well. 
 
Ms. Anderson stated she has lived on a road where there have been twelve cars flipped in her yard.  
She would like the study to find the flaws in the roads before moving forward. 
 
Mr. Harris replied that is the intention of the study; to help improve conditions for students walking 
and biking to school. 
 
Mr. McCallister commented he recommends traffic calming devices be part of the design of the 
study.   
 
Mr. Harris replied there are recommendations in the study for traffic calming measures. 
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Mr. Aufdenberg stated this was similar to small towns that have a one-lane bridge and he would 
want “Yield to Pedestrian” signs stamped on the roadway. 

 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Storke to approve Resolution 2017-## adopting the Flagler 

County Bicycle and Pedestrian School Safety Review Studies Report. The motion was 
seconded by Mr. Blais and was carried unanimously. 

 
G. Review and Recommend Approval of Resolution 2017-## Adopting the Draft FY 2017/18 – 

2021/22 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) 
 

Mr. Keeth stated the initial draft was presented last month.  This new Transportation Improvement 
Program (TIP) has a lot of Bicycle/Pedestrian projects in it.  He has never seen so much funding 
allocated to bicycle and pedestrian projects in one TIP.  This is largely due to the availability of the 
SUN Trail money.  There are over a dozen new Bicycle/Pedestrian projects in this new TIP; half of 
those are funded through construction.  There are more than a half-dozen existing projects that 
were advanced by adding new phases, or in the case of the East Central Florida Rail Trail, the section 
between Guise Road and Gobbler’s Lodge Road will be completed earlier than scheduled.  The draft 
TIP is provided on the website; the TIP was not provided as a hard copy because it is so large. There 
is a comparison report that looks at the new TIP and compares it project-by-project to the current 
adopted TIP.  There were some changes between the draft presented last month and the draft now 
available for adoption but there were no significant changes to the Bicycle/Pedestrian projects.  The 
Traffic Operations set-aside box, the SU funding reserved for projects yet to be programmed, had $2 
million in it for the upcoming FY 2017/18.  The TPO looked at all the expenditures for 
Bicycle/Pedestrian and Traffic Operations projects over the last several years, and recognizing that 
the TPO has a policy allocating those funds 30% to Bicycle/Pedestrian, 30% to Transit projects and 
40% to Traffic Operations/Safety projects, the TPO determined that the $2 million should be split 
between the Bicycle/Pedestrian projects and the Traffic Operations/Safety projects.  One million 
was moved into the Bicycle/Pedestrian box and will be able for programming beginning July 1, 2017.   
 
Mr. Aufdenberg referred to his question last month about Orange Camp Road and the sidewalk 
extension. 
 
Mr. Keeth replied he still did not have answer but he will continue to research it. 

 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Blais to approve Resolution 2017-## adopting the draft FY 

2017/18 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP). The motion was seconded by Mr. 
Storke and was carried unanimously. 

 
H. Cancellation of the July 12, 2017 BPAC Meeting 

 
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Eik to approve the cancellation of the July 12, 2017 BPAC 

Meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Mostert and carried unanimously. 
 

IV.          Presentation and Discussion Items     
 

A. Presentation and Discussion of the Coast to Coast Connector Trail Branding 
 
Mr. Harris gave a PowerPoint presentation and stated in 2015 the East Central Florida Regional 
Planning Council and the Tampa Planning Council applied for and received a grant from the Florida 
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Department of Economic Opportunity.  This was a two-year grant.  They took the grant and hired 
two consulting firms, Alta Planning and Design and Genesis Planning Group, and pursued an 
Urban/Rural Overlay Project.  This year they are working on an implementation guidebook, 
marketing plan and the website, C2C.com, and an economic impact analysis.  The Coast to Coast 
Trail is a collection of local trails, each one with a separate name such as the Spring to Spring Trail 
and the East Central Rail Trail.  He reviewed the logo and some of the wayfinding signage for both 
the statewide and regional sections of the trail.  Mile markers can be put on the pavement and be 
stand-alone signs.   
 
Mr. Ferguson asked if this was what Volusia County had submitted a project for funding for. 
 
Mr. Harris replied yes, Volusia County had submitted a project to the TPO to fund a wayfinding 
signage project which will utilize the design shown here.  He reviewed the logo and some of the 
wayfinding signage for both the statewide and regional sections of the trail.  Mile markers can be 
put on the pavement and be stand-alone signs.  The logo is symbolic in the sense the trail goes from 
the Atlantic Ocean to the Gulf Coast and has the rising sun on one and the setting sun on the other.  
He reviewed the brochures that are part of the marketing plan to get the word out about the Coast 
to Coast Trail and could be distributed by Visit Florida.  A lot of the information is on the website, 
www.C2C.com.   

 
Mr. Ferguson asked if there would be a place to put on the website for county trail mapping 
purposes. 
 
Mr. Harris replied it could and the county also has a trails application.  It has been under discussion 
to develop an application that could link into the Volusia County’s application.   
 
Mr. Coletti asked if the information signs would show where public restrooms are located. 
 
Mr. Harris replied yes, that is a big deal and one of the more common destinations found on 
wayfinding signs for trail heads.  Some trail heads have restroom facilities.  That can be found on the 
county’s trail map now.  The Coast to Coast Trail, like other SUN Trail funded projects, state funding 
will go towards building the trail, but facilities and amenities such as restrooms, benches, etc., is 
where local agencies come into play.  The SUN Trail program looks to local agencies to fund those 
type of projects and operate and maintain them once the trail is built. 
 
Mr. Hall referred to the wayfinding signage and asked how it would be accessible for visually 
impaired people to read it and if it would be Bluetooth capable or raised print. 
 
Mr. Harris replied he has not seen the final design but hoped that it would be similar to a Votran 
sign and have a plaque with Braille for the visually impaired.   
 
Mr. Hall commented it would be interesting if it could be designed to be Bluetooth capable like 
Disney does.  His GPS can pick up Bluetooth signage. 
 
Mr. Aufdenberg commented maybe it could be solar powered. 
 
Mr. Harris reviewed the Crime Prevention through Environmental Design (CPTED) practices such as 
having the trail well lighted and visible to deter crime.  The trail will be designed to minimize 
criminal activity.  He reviewed funding strategies, operations and management and ways to contact 
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emergency personnel if needed.  Once the trails are built, someone must be operate and maintain 
them.  The SUN Trail program is asking for an agreement with local agencies to maintain the trail; 
pick up trash, mow alongside the trail, to clear debris after storms, etc.  The website gives a calendar 
of events, and lists the 20 trails that comprise the 20 miles of the Coast to Coast Trail.   He reviewed 
the economic impact analysis and the data that has been collected and broken down by county.  The 
construction costs correlate with gaps in the trail.  The largest gap lies in Sumter and Lake Counties.  
He reviewed the economic impact, including jobs and how the trail can generate local income.  He 
reviewed business and marketing opportunities and eco-tourism.  Lake County has agreed to form a 
committee to look at tourism marketing.  The Leadership Team is scheduled to meet again in the fall 
to discuss the next steps.  The Leadership Team is made up of trail advocates, staff members from 
FDOT, MPO’s, including himself, and the Florida Greenways and Trails Council representatives, 
among others.  The Leadership Team started out discussing how to complete the gaps in the trail 
and now is moving on to other issues such as how to maintain it. 
 
Mr. Mostert asked if the target completion date was 2020 or 2019. 
 
Mr. Harris replied completion is around 2020, but that is a goal.  The large gaps, particularly in 
Sumter County, may take four or five years to complete as there is not a set alignment yet.  In 
Brevard County, the trail is projected to go through areas that involve several government agencies 
and environmentally protected areas that could also take four or five years to complete.  The goal is 
2020 but realistically, it will probably be 2023 or 2024. 
 
Mr. Aufdenberg asked if the St. John’s River to Sea Loop is longer than the Coast to Coast Trail by 
about 10 miles. 
 
Mr. Harris replied yes. 
 
Mr. Aufdenberg asked why Volusia County chose to go with Coast to Coast Trail instead of the St. 
Jonn’s River to Sea Loop since they share 15 miles. 
 
Mr. Ferguson replied that both trails can be signed; a local trail name and the Coast to Coast Trail. 
 
Mr. Harris commented there was room on the signs for both names. 
 
Mr. Ferguson asked if there was a branding exercise for the St. John’s River to Sea Loop yet. 
 
Mr. Harris replied it has been discussed but is not as far along as this project.  This project is at the 
end of a two-year grant.  As far as he knows, there is not a funded effort for the St. John’s River to 
Sea Loop yet. 
 
Mr. Aufdenberg asked if there would be signage on how bicyclists and pedestrians would share the 
trail. 
 
Mr. Harris replied that would more likely be on bulletin boards at trailheads and wherever 
wayfinding signs are that include the maps along with “Best Practices”.  
 
Mr. Aufdenberg asked if the pavement would be stamped. 
 
Mr. Harris replied it was possible but is not in the current design. 
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Mr. Blais commented that common law is pedestrians have the right-of-way. 
  

B. Presentation and Discussion of FY 2017/18 Bicycle and Pedestrian Safety Events 
 
Ms. Blankenship showed the proposed list of FY 2017/18 Bicycle and Pedestrian Safety events and 
stated it is in the agenda packet.  The TPO tries to geographically distribute the events so that it 
covers both Flagler and Volusia Counties.  There are currently 13 events listed.  Part of the 
Bicycle/Pedestrian Plan goals and objectives was to do 15 so this leaves room for any last minute 
requests. 
 
Mr. McCallister commented that DeLand is the only location in West Volusia County. 
 
Ms. Blankenship replied Deltona is on the list. 
 
Mr. McCallister commented that Deltona is a gray area and suggested Pierson. 
 
Ms. Blankenship asked if he knew of any events Pierson has and that she would check into it as it is 
an underserved population. 
 
Mr. McCallister stated a lot of the families are from places where bicycling habits are different.  He 
suggested Pierson definitely and maybe DeBary. 
 
Ms. Blankenship stated there are a few on the list that are traditional summer school helmet fittings 
where the TPO goes into the schools and the summer program to fit helmets.  The TPO in July will be 
going to Flagler as they have a large summer program.  This will take up to two days.   
 
Ms. Hickey asked what school. 
 
Ms. Blankenship replied it is the building between Buddy Taylor Middle School and Wadsworth 
Elementary.  They have 500 students so the TPO will not be able to fit them all.  The other large 
event is Port Orange Family Days where the TPO fits upwards of 300 helmets.  She mentioned the 
White Cane Event and stated she would contact Mr. Hall for information as the TPO would like to 
participate. 
 
Ms. Burgess-Hall stated there was talk last year about doing something with Mobility Week in 
DeLand and asked when there would be a final schedule. 
 
Ms. Blankenship replied it stays as a draft because the TPO adds to it.  The TPO does not remove 
anything but does add to the list.  She will definitely look into adding Pierson and possibly DeBary. 
 
Mr. McCallister stated he had interviewed Sheriff Mike Chitwood for a story and commented that he 
is a very avid cyclist and suggested him as “star power” for events.  He suggested she contact Mr. 
Gary Davidson with the Sheriff’s Department about Sheriff Chitwood coming to some of the events. 
 
Vice Chair Nicoulin stated both she and Mr. Storke have helped at Port Orange Family Days and 
suggested the members attend any events in their area. 
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Ms. Blankenship stated the TPO would appreciate any members to come out and help.   The TPO 
just attended National Trails Day on June 3, 2017 and that Mr. Storke had helped out.  There were 
54 helmets fitted there. 
 
Ms. Hickey asked for the hours of the fittings scheduled on July 17 and 18, 2017. 
 
Ms. Blankenship replied that is still being worked out and that the TPO is partnering with FDOT, Mr. 
Chad Lingenfelter with that. 
 
Mr. Storke suggested the March Embry-Riddle Aeronautical University “Not So Noisy” event. 
 
Ms. Blankenship replied the TPO did participate in that this year and it was a great event. 
 

V.      Staff Comments  
 

→ Volusia County Trails Workshop 
 

Mr. Harris announced the upcoming Trails Workshop that Volusia County will be hosting at DeBary Hall 
on June 27, 2017 and handed out the agenda and asked Ms. Bergeron for more details. 
 
Ms. Bergeron stated the workshop is held every year; the last workshop was December 2016.  There 
are nine presenters so it will be a full day.  In addition to the speakers listed, they have also invited the 
St. John’s River to Sea Loop five counties and the cities within it.  There will be three main topics; the 
GIS Update is applicable to the trails app the county is looking to upgrade.  The Trails Update is just 
what it says and after lunch is the St. John’s River to Sea Loop Branding and roundtable discussion. 
 
Ms. Burgess-Hall asked what the date was. 
 
Ms. Bergeron replied June 27, 2017 from 9:00 am to 3:00 pm. 
 
Mr. Storke asked if it was rsvp for a head count. 
 
Ms. Bergeron replied yes, they would need a head count for lunch. 
 
Mr. Aufdenberg asked if someone could walk to the meeting from the SunRail station. 
 
Mr. McCallister replied it would be a mile to mile and half walk. 
 
Mr. Harris announced a press release that came out today regarding the Dale Avenue to 10th Street 
Trail in Edgewater that broke ground this morning.  Ms. Blankenship attended the groundbreaking 
event and took pictures. 
 
Ms. Blankenship stated it went very well and the pictures are posted on the TPO’s Facebook page.  The 
Mayor of Edgewater spoke, Ms. Haldeman attended, Vice County Chair Deb Denys and former Council 
Member Pat Northey both spoke. 
 
Mr. Harris announced that Mr. Bob Keeth, TPO Senior Planner would be retiring at the end of the 
month. 
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Mr. Keeth stated it had been a pleasure working with the TPO and the BPAC; they have contributed a 
lot to the organization and it has been an honor to serve alongside them. 

 
  VI.     Information Items 

→ BPAC Attendance Record 
→ SUN Trail Groundbreaking Ceremony 
→ TPO Board Meeting Report 
→ TPO Outreach & Activities (May 2017) 

 
VII.     BPAC Member Comments  
 

Mr. Mostert thanked Vice Chairperson Nicoulin for her services as Vice Chair of the BPAC. 
 
Mr. Coletti also thanked Vice Chairperson Nicoulin. 
 
Mr. Ferguson announced that Ms. Deborah Tyrone’s former position with FDOT has been posted and 
hopefully FDOT will start interviewing for that position soon. 
 
Mr. Hall stated he serves on a national transportation advisory committee and announced on September 
30, 2017 there will be a telephonic roundtable on roundabouts.  It will be open for anyone to call in. He 
does not have all the information yet but will get it to the BPAC when it is available.  There will be some 
very good speakers and he has been asked to find a transportation engineer with knowledge of 
roundabouts to participate on the panel and asked the committee members to please contact him if they 
had any ideas. 
 
Mr. Eik hopes everyone enjoys summer vacation and expects to see everyone back in August. 
 
Mr. Blais commented the I-95 and Granada Boulevard intersection is awful and the worst in Volusia 
County and something needs to be done about it. 
 
Mr. Aufdenberg announced he had just received a “smart” bicycle lock called the Elipse 2.  It has blue 
tooth capability so a cell phone can communicate with it; you press a button on the phone and it will 
unlock.  It works right out of the box; it has a wireless signal and knows where it is on the map.  It could 
potentially be used in a Bike Share program.  It is an exciting gadget.  He announced he took Votran today 
and the stop at Thames Avenue was not on the Votran “My Stop” app. 
 
Mr. Cotton it may be one of the stops that has been placed and is not known to the GIS yet. 
 
Mr. Aufdenberg stated he just returned from Portland, Oregon where he biked in Eugene, Portland and 
San Franscisco and suggested a presentation in August on his trip. 
 
Mr. McCallister stated the Miami Herald ran a story about the city adding soft barriers along bike lanes 
which is something he has been suggesting to FDOT for years.  He suggested the BPAC members to look 
the story up and see how Miami is trying to make bike lanes safer.  
 
 

VIII. Adjournment 
 

The BPAC meeting adjourned at 4:45 p.m. 
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River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization 
 
 

_______________________________________ 
Mr. Bob Storke, Chairman 

Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) 
 

CERTIFICATE: 
 
The undersigned duly qualified and acting Recording Secretary of the River to Sea TPO certifies that the 
foregoing is a true and correct copy of the minutes of the June 14, 2017 regular meeting of the 
Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC), approved and duly signed this 9th day of August 2017. 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Debbie Stewart, Recording Secretary 
River to Sea Transportation Planning Organization 
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           SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

AUGUST 9, 2017 
 

III.   ACTION ITEMS 
 
B.    CONFIRMATION OF TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (TIP) AND 

BPAC PROJECT REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE MEMBERS  
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
 
The Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Subcommittee is responsible for 
assisting staff in developing the TIP and the yearly update to the TPO’s Priority Lists of 
Traffic Operations and Safety Projects and Transportation Alternatives Projects.  The 
BPAC, CAC and TCC appoint approximately three members to serve on the TIP 
Subcommittee, which will meet several times prior to the adoption of the next TIP in 
June 2018.  Current TIP subcommittee members are: 
 
• Paul Eik 
• Scott Leisen  
• Robert “Bob” Storke 
 
The BPAC Project Review Subcommittee is responsible for assisting staff in developing 
the yearly update to the TPO’s Priority Lists of Bicycle/Pedestrian Projects.  At least four 
members are preferred for the BPAC Project Review Subcommittee.  Current 
subcommittee members are: 
 
• Jason Aufdenberg 
• Alice Haldeman 
• Nic Mostert 
• Dustin Savage 
• Roy Walters  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
MOTION TO CONFIRM TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (TIP) AND BPAC 
PROJECT REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE MEMBERS 
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 SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

AUGUST 9, 2017 

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

A. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE ST. JOHNS RIVER TO SEA LOOP FALL
SUMMIT

BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

The St. Johns River to Sea Loop Fall Summit is scheduled for October 26-28, 2017 in 
DeLand.  The summit is sponsored by the St. Johns River to Sea Loop Alliance in 
cooperation with FDOT Mobility Week, Florida Office of Greenways and Trails, East 
Central Florida Regional Planning Council, River to Sea TPO and Space Coast TPO.  The 
purpose of the summit is to raise awareness of the loop trail and build support for the 
alliance.  

ACTION REQUESTED: 

NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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532 W. Florence Avenue 

Deland, Florida 32720 

 
 
 
 
 
 

St. Johns River-to-Sea Loop Alliance. Inc. 

www.sjr2c.org 

 

St. Johns River-to-Sea Loop 
Summit and Trail Celebration 

 October 26 - 28, 2017      
DeLand, Florida 

 
Announcing the St. Johns River-to-Sea Loop Summit (SJR2C) and Trail Celebration to be held in 
DeLand on October 26 - 28, 2017.  The Summit is sponsored by the St Johns River-to-Sea Loop 
Alliance in cooperation with FDOT Mobility Week and Greenways and Trails Month.  The Summit will 
be a major milestone in the evolution of the St Johns River-to-Sea Loop and is presented by the 
nonprofit 501(c)3 St Johns River-to-Sea Loop Alliance in cooperation with the Office of Greenways 
and Trails, the East Central Florida Regional Planning Council, the Florida Department of 
Transportation, the River to Sea TPO, the Space Coast TPO, and others. The theme is synergy 
among trails, active mobility, safety, community spirit, multi-modal connections, bike-tourism, 
economic development, and health and fitness.  
 
The purpose of the Summit is to raise awareness of and support for the Loop and the Alliance and to 
celebrate trails. Presentations will focus on the evolution and status as well as the safety and health 
benefits of the SJR2C Loop, the potential economic impact of the Loop exemplified by the economic 
turn-around of cities such as Winter Garden, and the importance of municipalities, counties, 
destination marketing organizations, nonprofits and other interests working together to support and 
promote trails.  
 
The Summit will include three days of events, each with a different focus and purpose: 

• Thursday, October 26  Stakeholder Meeting and evening reception/Happy Hour 
• Friday, October 27   Community outreach program celebrating the Loop and trails 
• Saturday, October 28   Fun events including a Halloween-themed kids bike ride and safety 

check 

Get Involved 
Our goal is to engage all counties and communities, to advance the Loop and increase awareness 
and advocacy. If you want to be involved in the Summit, this is the right place to be and the right time 
to get involved.  The SJR2C Loop Alliance is seeking partners, volunteers, program ideas and 
sponsors.  For information please register on the SJR 2C.org website or contact Info@sjr2c.org. 
If you are interested in participating in the Summit as a partner, volunteer, sponsor, speaker or 
attendee please see our website, call us at 321-795-3179 or email info@SJR2C.org. We look forward 
to working with you. 
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           SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

AUGUST 9, 2017 
 

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
B. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE DRAFT 2017 RIVER TO SEA TPO 

CRASH ANALYSIS REPORT   
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

 
The purpose of this report is to provide a more detailed review and analysis of crash 
data in Volusia and Flagler Counties as a follow-up to the observations noted in the 
“Congestion Management Process and Performance Measures Report” completed in 
October 2016. Findings in this report are intended to enable traffic engineers and 
planners to determine safety concerns and locations that may require a more focused 
analysis. Follow up analyses will identify needed infrastructure improvements, 
awareness or enforcement programs, and/or other countermeasures. These 
countermeasures and improvements will reduce crashes and increase safety. This study 
analyzed auto crashes (rear-end, left-turn and sideswipes, right angle, head-on), bicycle 
and pedestrian crashes and also identified high crash intersections and road segments 
based on crash count, crash severity, and fatal crashes. 
 
The crash data was primarily obtained from Signal Four Analytics, which is a statewide, 
interactive, web-based geospatial crash analytical tool developed and maintained by the 
GeoPlan Center at the University of Florida. The crash data analyzed for this report 
covers the period from 2011 through 2015. Data from the National Highway Traffic 
Safety Administration’s Fatality Analysis Reporting System was also used to supplement 
this report.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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           SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

AUGUST 9, 2017 
 

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
C. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF IMPLEMENTING TRANSPORTATION 

PERFORMANCE MEASURES AND DEVELOPING TARGETS FOR THE RIVER TO SEA 
TPO   

 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

   
On May 20, 2017, the USDOT Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) final rule making 
on national performance measures took effect.  The final rule sets forth measures that 
State Departments of Transportation (DOTs) and MPOs will use to report on the 
following characteristics within their jurisdiction:  

• the performance of the Interstate and non-Interstate National Highway System 
(NHS) to carry out the National Highway Performance Program (NHPP); 

• freight movement on the Interstate system; and 
• traffic congestion and on-road mobile source emissions for the purpose of 

carrying out the Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality Improvement (CMAQ) 
Program. 

The FHWA’s final rule on Pavement and Bridge Condition Performance Measures to 
address new requirements established by MAP-21 and the FAST Act also took effect on 
May 20, 2017.  Every MPO will be required to set targets for performance measures in 
2018.  Every MPOs next Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) will be required to 
address all of the performance measures and the new planning requirements.       
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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Rev. 7/12/17 Prepared by FHWA FL Division 

Agency Safety Measures System Performance 
Measures*

Bridge Measures Pavement Measures

FDOT Due Date (Target) Aug 31, 2017 May 20, 2018 May 20, 2018 May 20, 2018

MPO Due Date (Target) Feb 27, 2018 Nov 16, 2018 Nov 16, 2018 Nov 16, 2018

# Fatalities
% of person‐miles traveled 
on the Interstate that are 

Reliable

% of NHS Bridges 
Classified as Good 

Condition

% of pavements of 
the Interstate 

System in Good 
Condition

Rate of Fatalities 
Per 100M VMT

% of person‐miles traveled 
on the non‐Interstate NHS 

that are Reliable

% of NHS Bridges 
Classified as Poor 

Condition

% of pavements of 
the Interstate 

System in Poor 
Condition 

# Serious Injuries

The sum of maximum 
Truck Travel Time 

Reliability (TTTR) for each 
reporting segment, divided 

by the total Interstate 
System miles

% of pavements of 
the non‐Interstate 

NHS in Good 
Condition

Rate of Serious 
Injuries per 
100M VMT

Annual Hours of Peak Hour 
Excessive Delay (PHED) Per 

Capita 
(N/A for FL)

% of pavements of 
the non‐Interstate 

NHS in Poor 
Condition

# of non‐
motorized 

Fatalities and 
non‐motorized 
serious injuries

Percent of Non‐Single 
Occupancy Vehicle (SOV) 

Travel 
(N/A for FL)

Cumulative 2‐Year and 4‐
Year emissions Reduction 
(kg/day) for CMAQ funded 

projects of reduced 
emissions for Nox, VOCs, 

CO, PM10, PM2.5 
(N/A for FL)

*Technical correction on due date forthcoming.

Summary of FHWA Performance Measures and Target Setting Dates
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           SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

AUGUST 9, 2017 
 

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
D. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE TPO’S ANNUAL CALL FOR PROJECTS 

AND PROJECT PRIORITY RANKING PROCESS   
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

 
Each year, after completion of the project prioritization process, the TPO staff asks the 
committees to evaluate the process and recommend improvements for the next cycle.  
The aim is to achieve the best possible outcomes in terms of identifying and promoting 
transportation-related priorities consistent with the community’s goals and objectives 
as prescribed in the adopted long-range transportation plan.  TPO staff will lead a 
discussion of the 2017 Call for Projects and the next steps. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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           SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

AUGUST 9, 2017 
 

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
E. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF FUNDING AND PROJECTS TO BE 

PROGRAMMED IN FY 2017/18   
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

 
The set-aside box for bicycle and pedestrian projects contains $1,000,182 (SU funds) in 
FY 2017/18.  The TPO staff has been working with FDOT and project sponsors to 
program the top-ranked projects on the List of Prioritized Projects.  TPO staff will 
provide an overview of funding and the status of projects to be programmed in FY 
2017/18.     
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 
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           SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

AUGUST 9, 2017 
 

IV. PRESENTATIONS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
F. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION OF THE FLAGLER COUNTY FIXED ROUTE 

TRANSIT OPERATION PLAN   
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 

 
The Flagler County Fixed Route Transit Operation Plan began with a project kick-off 
meeting on May 31, 2017.  The planning effort is intended to build upon the need for 
fixed route bus service as identified in both the TPO’s Long Range Transportation Plan 
(LRTP) and the Flagler County’s Transit Development Plan (TDP).  In addition, the change 
of Flagler County’s eligibility status for federal funding in future years added the 
potential future revenue streams.  The combination of these activities presents 
opportunities to finance and operate fixed route bus service in Flagler County. 

 
This project will utilize the recommendations of Flagler County’s TDP and prepare a 
detailed operational plan to guide the implementation of fixed route transit services in 
Flagler County.  The project was initially programmed in the TPO’s adopted Unified 
Planning Work Program (UPWP) and the project scope and expenditure was approved 
by the TPO Board during the April 26, 2017 board meeting.  

 
TPO staff will discuss the transit planning and funding activities that will be evaluated as 
part of this planning effort.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 
 
NO ACTION IS REQUIRED UNLESS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE BPAC 

27



28



 Currently provide a pre-scheduled, demand-
response service. 
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Supporting Elements for Public 
Transportation  
 
 Transit Efficiency 
 Transit Access to Employment 
 Interconnectivity Between Modes 
 Transit System Security and Safety 

Enhance security 
 Transit Access to Low Income and 

Transit Dependent Populations 

 Transit Development Plan (TDP) 
identifies transit projects/unmet 
system needs and estimates the 
future revenue streams.  

 It is required by the Florida DOT for 
transit agencies that receive block 
grant funding.  
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 Increasing operating expenses 
 Low wheelchair boarding rate 
 Repeated travel origin/destination 
 Public involvement 
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The Blue Route – WalMart to Bunnell via Belle Terre Pkway/SR 100 
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The Red Route – Florida Hospital to Flagler Beach via SR 100 
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 FTA Section 5307 Grant Funds  
     - Capital & Operating 
 TPO SU Allocation   - Capital  
 FDOT Block Grant Funds  - Operating 
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 Flagler County Fixed Route Transit Operation 
Plan is being carried out to set detailed 
recommendations for implementing services. 
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Operational Issues 
- Specific Routing  
- Hours and Days of 

Service  
- Headways, scheduling 
- Ridership Projections 
- Bus Stop Placement 

and Maintenance 
- Staffing  
- Vehicle Maintenance 
- Fare Policy/Structure  
- Performance 

Monitoring Plan  
-    …  

Capital Needs 
- Procurement of 

Vehicles and Vehicle 
Maintenance Tools 

- Signs, Benches, 
Shelters, and Other 
Amenities 

- Bus Stop Design  
- Sidewalk Need  
-    …  

Financial Issues 
- Costs: capital, 

operating, 
planning/marketing, 
and start-up 

- Revenues: capital and 
operating revenue 
sources  

- Detailed Five-Year 
Budget/Financial Plan 
for Operation  

-    …  
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SUMMARY SHEET 
BPAC 

AUGUST 9, 2017 
 
V. STAFF COMMENTS 

→ Consultant Selection for Bicycle/Pedestrian Feasibility Studies 
→ New TPO staff member 
→ Update on the status of the US 17/SR 15 Shared Use Path 

                       
VI. INFORMATION ITEMS                  

    
→ BPAC Attendance Record 
→ St. Johns River to Sea Loop Trail Stakeholder Meeting 
→ TPO Board Meeting Report 
→ TPO Outreach & Activities (June 2017) 

                         
VII. BPAC MEMBER COMMENTS  

VIII. ADJOURNMENT 
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Join trail users, planners, managers and elected officials at the inaugural St. Johns River-to-Sea Loop 

(SJR2C) Stakeholder Meeting on August 10, 2017 in St. Augustine.  

 

Learn about the significant effort to provide a safe and continuous multi-use trail to link 

communities of Florida’s First Coast and Space Coast. Trail highlights include the oldest European 

community in North America, St. Augustine, the John F. Kennedy Space Center and the St. Johns 

River. SJR2C will improve recreation and the quality of life of residents while providing for economic 

development and increased tourism. The Loop includes a portion of the Florida Coast-to-Coast Trail 

and the East Coast Greenway. 

 

Sponsored by the Office of Greenways and Trails and the St. Johns River-to-Sea Loop Alliance. Learn 

more by contacting Ashley Killough at 850-245-2078 or Ashley.Killough@dep.state.fl.us.  

 

• Where: St Johns County Administrative 

Complex Auditorium, 500 San Sebastian 

View. St. Augustine, Florida 32084 

 

• When: August 10, 2017.  

Registration will begin at 9:30 AM, Coffee 

and Bagels will be available. Meeting will 

begin at 10:00 AM 

 

• How: Reserve your spot by clicking this link. 

A limited number of lunches will be 

provided to those who RSVP. RSVP by 

August 1, 2017 

 

• Goal: Establish a framework and working 

group for the SJR2C’s implementation as a 

regional system.  

 

Breakfast Sponsor  Lunch Sponsor 

Project Partners 

You are invited to the St Johns River to Sea Loop Stakeholder Meeting! 
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River to Sea TPO Board   

Meeting Summary  
June 28, 2017 

 
• Recognized Mr. Bob Keeth, TPO Senior Planner, for his 33 years of service to the TPO and 

presented him with an award and book signed by TPO Board members 

 
• Recognized outgoing TPO Chairman Marshall Shupe for his service and leadership to the TPO and 

presented him with a plaque 
 

• Received public comment on the importance of including the LPGA community in transportation 
planning and encouraged the prioritization of LPGA projects 
 

• Received public comment praising the new dune daisies planted along the south side of East 
International Speedway Boulevard (ISB) on beachside in Daytona Beach 
 
 

• Approved the consent agenda including approval of:  the May 24, 2017 TPO Board meeting 
minutes; expenditure for the development of the Votran Bus Stop Improvement Plan (Phase 1); 
cancellation of the July Executive Committee and TPO Board meetings; and approval of task work 
order for the Turnbull Bay Road Trail Feasibility Study  

 

• Held an open public hearing on the FY 2017/18 to 2021/22 Transportation Improvement 
Program (TIP); no comments were received  

 

• Approved Resolution 2017-18 adopting the FY 2017/18 to 2021/22 Transportation Improvement 
Program (TIP) 
 

• Held an open public hearing on the draft TPO Priority Project Lists; public comment received 
regarding the LPGA community, the need for improvements and the importance of projects 
advancing on the List of Priority Projects 

 

• Approved Resolution 2017-19 adopting the 2017 List of Priority Projects Package with an 
amendment to add the SunRail Phase II Northern Expansion to DeLand to the Transit List 

 

• Approved the FY 2017/18 River to Sea TPO budget 
 

• Approved Resolution 2017-20 adopting the Flagler County Bicycle & Pedestrian School Safety 
Review Studies Report 
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• Received a TPO staff presentation on the Coast to Coast Connector Trail Branding   
 

• Received TPO staff presentation of the Flagler County Fixed Route Transit Operation Plan 
 

• Received the FDOT report 
 

• Received the Executive Director’s report including an announcement of a SunRail Workshop on 
July 19, 2017; an update on the I-95 to SR 417 Connector Environmental Study; FDOT District 5 
Truck Parking Study; announced Ms. Colleen Nicoulin as the TPO new Senior Planner 

 
Items Requiring Follow Up: 

 
 

The next River to Sea TPO Board meeting will be on Wednesday, August 23, 2017 
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TPO Outreach & Activities Completed in June 2017  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

         

 

Freedom Elementary School Helmet Fitting  
 

Date:  Thursday, June 29, 2017 
Location: Freedom Elementary School, DeLand 
Description: The TPO staff gave a presentation on bicycle 
safety as well as fitted and donated 33 bicycle helmets  

 
SUN Trail Groundbreaking 

 

 
National Trails Day 

  National Trails Day Helmet Fitting 
 

Date:  Saturday, June 3, 2017 
Location:  Lake Beresford Park, DeLand 
Description:  The TPO fitted and donated bicycle helmets 
as part of Volusia County’s National Trails Day Celebration 

  SUN Trail Groundbreaking 
 

Date:  Wednesday, June 14, 2017 
Location:  300 Dale Street, Edgewater 
Description:  The TPO staff attended the groundbreaking 
of the first SUN Trail from Dale Avenue to 10th Street in 
Edgewater: https://www.r2ctpo.org/2017/06/15/city-
edgewaters-dale-street-10th-street-trail-breaks-ground/  

  Volusia County Trails Workshop  
 

Date:  Tuesday, June 27, 2017 
Location: DeBary Hall 
 

Description: TPO staff attended and presented at the 
Volusia County Trails Workshop 

 

 
 
 

July 6: Pine Trail Elementary Summer School Helmet 
Fitting, Ormond Beach 

July 11: SunRail Park & Ride Lot Ribbon Cutting, DeBary 

July 11: Public Meeting on SR 44 @ Mission Rd/Wallace 
Rd/Canal St Alternative Intersection Analysis 
Design Study, Commission Chambers, New 
Smyrna Beach  

July 13: Public Alternatives Meeting for the S.R. 40 
Ormond Beach Trail Gap Concept Development 
and Evaluation, The Casements, Ormond Beach  

July 17-18:   Flagler County Summer School Program Helmet 
Fittings, Flagler County  

July 19: Central Florida Commuter Rail Commission 
Funding Workshop, Orlando  

July 19-21: MPOAC & Floridians for Better Transportation 
(FBT) Meeting, Boca Raton 

July 27: Truck Parking Study Industry Meeting, Orlando 
 

August 30: Central Florida Commuter Rail Commission 
Meeting, Orlando 

September 17-20:  Rail~Volution Conference, Denver, CO  

• Update of the TPO’s Citizens Guide to the R2CTPO 
• Development of the Bicycle and Pedestrian Master Plan  
• Bicycle/Pedestrian Feasibility Studies Continuing Services 

Request for Proposals (RFP) 
• Sea Level Rise Assessment/Storm Surge/Coastal Flooding 
• Bus Stop Inventory 
• Flagler County Fixed Route Implementation Plan 
• I-95 to SR 417 Connector Environmental Study 
• Crash Analysis Report 
• Pedestrian Crash Locations Report 
• Update to the Congestion Management Process (CMP) Report 
• SR 44 @ Mission Rd/Wallace Rd/Canal St Alternative 

Intersection Analysis Design Study 
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